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ABSENT:
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Secretary to the Boards and Committees

1 Meeting to Order
      Dr. Ziarnowski called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM

2 Produce Market at 7040 South Abbott Road

Mr. Monaco: Basically we’re just looking at removing the plastic greenhouse that we have off to the side of the new pole barn and put in more of a glass looking greenhouse that looks nicer and that’s bigger to accommodate hanging baskets, annuals and our shrubs and flowers.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Are you selling retail out of there?

Mr. Monaco: We will be yeah.
Dr. Ziarnowski:  Going to the greenhouse to the Morton Building that you built?

Mr. Monaco: Yes.

Mr. Stringfellow:  Is the intent to sell plants that are grown in the greenhouse or are you just…

Mr. Monaco: Both, so we do grow some there now on the property and some we bring in, the idea is to grow more of our own stuff and then sell it out of the store.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Any other questions?

Mr. Stringfellow:  I believe there was a greenhouse on this property…

Mr. Monaco: There currently is, it’s the same one that is there now was there and then it was knocked down during that seven feet of snow in November a few years back.

Mr. Stringfellow:  The property is zoned C-1 ‘Local Retail Business’, greenhouses are not permitted in a C-1 District, so the greenhouse that was there before it was knocked down was a non-conforming structure by zoning. When it got knocked down, under our Code it could not be rebuilt because it was a non-conforming structure. 
Mr. Monaco: I know we had this discussion last time; I never came to this Board for anything.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Somebody came ahead of us because we have minutes from 2015.

Mr. Monaco: The first time I came here was for the current pole barn that we put up, that’s the only time I’ve ever been to this Planning Board.

Discussion followed about who attended and what the purpose was for a previous discussion on this zoning and building.

Mr. Monaco: My understanding with the zoning how I read it was if you’re going to have people come to your business you’re able to match the business you want there whether it be a barber shop, a garden center, or a that’s my understanding, the gentleman down the street has greenhouses at his house I don’t know how he’s able to do that.
Mr. Stringfellow:  We recognize that whoever was coming representing Monaco Enterprises had a problem, and there is a section in our Code for the construction of a temporary building that does not meet the Code and it cannot be there for any longer than two years. Under that section we recommended that the Town Board approve building this greenhouse that’s there now and that was done.  I also recall from being at the meeting that it was stated, and I have a letter here that states, the last sentence:  ‘the property consists of 27.53 total acres which we hope to turn into a full service landscape nursery and working farm.’  That is still you’re goal?

Mr. Monaco: That’s what we’re doing now. We grow 3+ acres of pumpkins, 17 different varieties that we sell, we grow corn mill that we sell out of there, we grow Indian corn that we sell out of there, we do grow some fruits and vegetables out of there, we sell plants and landscape supplies.

Mr. Stringfellow:  There is a similar at the intersection of Cole Road and Lower East Hill, they grow Christmas trees, I know they grow other things also ornamental plants and things that people take home and so on, that is 
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Zoned R-A, what you intend to do and want to do should be zoned the same if you want to go to farming it should be zoned as farming. When the temporary greenhouse came up we suggested to whoever it was here that they pursue getting the land rezoned to R-A Residential-Agriculture. Growing pumpkins and things and having a greenhouse and growing plants, selling the plants even if you didn’t grow them those are very customary pursuits for a farm.  What you want to do fits very well in an agricultural zone and doesn’t really fit in the C-1 Commercial Business.  I would really recommend that you pursue getting the property rezoned, I think you have to petition for that, there would be a Public Hearing, your neighboring properties have the right to come in and complain if they want or say whatever else they want, and then the Town Board makes a decision.

Mr. Monaco: Okay.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Is your landscaping business and your mulch business all interwoven with this greenhouse thing, are they separate enterprises or the…

Mr. Monaco: No, same umbrella, same company.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  I talked to Bill (Code Enforcement Officer Ferguson) last week and I talked to Sarah; we are here as a Board to read the Code as the Code is written, we like your enterprise and I think it’s a wonderful thing that you’re doing, you’re not hurting anybody and there’s farming behind you on Emerling’s C-1 property, he’s renting it out for farming.  In the big picture  if you read the Code for Residential-Agricultural greenhouse isn’t listed, spelled out, if you read the Code for C-1 greenhouse isn’t listed it’s called retail establishment. 

So the problem comes in – the guy behind you is farming on C-1, you’re going to farm on C-1….

Dr. Ziarnowski went on to bring in the proposed mixed use project in North Boston and this Board’s desire to conserve currently zoned commercial property, and if rezoning is done for one why can’t it be done for others.
Mr. Monaco: Is the hold up because we are going to be growing things there too? If we brought everything in and just sold product that wasn’t grown on site does that change anything?

Dr. Ziarnowski:  It probably does if you don’t have a greenhouse you’re still doing your pumpkins and you’re still doing your corn.

Mr. Bowen:   Don’t you need a greenhouse to retail?

Dr. Ziarnowski:  I understand that.


Gullo’s on Southwestern Boulevard is in Hamburg with Hamburg zoning.

Dr. Ziarnowski made the following suggestions:

· Petition of rezoning, which would open up the gates of hell in this Town

· Use Variance

· Mrs. desJardins:  Use variance allows you to do something on a property that is not a permitted use in that Zone; but you have to prove that you can’t realize a reasonable rate of return on that property unless you have the variance
· If you do get that Use Variance then that green house is too big…..allows 3,000 square feet

· Mrs. desJardins: You could ask for a Use Variance and an Area Variance at the same time

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Mr. Ferguson said, when we talked, I’ll take responsibility for it.  I would like to go on record for this Board and after we’re with this discussion and maybe take a vote on it – ‘we do not condone this particular process but right now you sitting in front of us according to what I just got from the Code Enforcement Officer is a moot point and you can walk out of here and you can get your permit tomorrow.’
Dr. Ziarnowski read the memo from Code Enforcement Officer Ferguson:

‘Monaco Enterprises proposal for a greenhouse behind the new building would be considered retail on the property as allowed in C-1 Section 121-71 A – ‘Permitted Uses and Structures’


So that is Bill’s interpretation of that. And since the Code Enforcement Officer, unless we litigate, Sean…


Mrs. desJardins:   Or take it to the ZBA. 

Dr. Ziarnowski:  So it’s a moot point, Bill is going to give you a permit.


Mr. Costello: Only if it’s an accessory use.

Mrs. desJardins:  
Otherwise, they do have to go to the Town Board for Site Plan approval.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Yeah, but Bill is signing off on this. So we shouldn’t carry a motion because there is nothing to motion on because we are not making a recommendation to the Town Board, but I think we should go on record saying that we don’t think that this is the right way of doing this.

Mr. Costello:   I still think you need to go through the process for Site Plan approval, I believe you could accept this as a Final Site Plan and go through the process. And he caveat is to respectfully disagree with the Code Enforcement Officer.

Dr. Ziarnowski asked for comments regarding the project other than zoning issues:


Planning Board comments and questions were:

Applicant’s responses

· It’s sits further behind the existing, a good thing.
The other one is coming down

· Parking lot, gravel?



Yes
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· This is the plan that you approved previously, they just added this new building to it.

· Is it on this lot?




No it’s on this lot here, the house sits on the lot toward Boston Terra Cotta

· Is this going to be connected to the other structure?
No, it will be 3 – 4 feet away from it with a slight breezeway 

· Where’s the cash register?



In the main barn, pole barn

· You’ll have product and sales associates in the greenhouse area.
Yes, that’s my goal.
· Glass?





L.A. Carbonite, not glass but not plastic, 

· Proposed greenhouse is over the limit of what that’s zoned for

· P.B. No, not in C-1 that’s 40% of total lot

· What if it were connected?


· No response

· Breezeway enclosed?



We don’t know yet
· Discussion turned to Agle’s Market in Eden 

· We’re looking at a retail business, a facility to maintain his retail inventory to sell his Zone is a C-1,

What is the definition of a greenhouse in the Code

· They don’t have one

· The Code does talk of greenhouse, but doesn’t define it

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Is there a motion?
Mr. Pelkey:   I move we move this forward with that little caveat that any issues come up Mr. Ferguson has to handle them.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  We need a better motion than that.

Mr. Bowen:   I make a motion that we accept the fact that Bill Ferguson issues a permit and we need a site plan review after the permit is issued.

Mrs. desJardins:   This is the site plan review. You’re going to send it up to the Town for them to approve it.

Mr. Bowen:   We do a site plan review now and accept Bill Ferguson’s, the Code Enforcement Officer’s recommendation.

Mr. Stringfellow:  Do any of the Board members feel that we need more information or more detail before we make a recommendation?

Mrs. desJardins:   This is the site plan that you approved, all he did was add the other building three years ago.

Mr. Stringfellow:  Three years ago all we approved was the greenhouse, there was no parking lot, no pole barn…

Final Site plan requires a lot of things and most of them don’t really matter here.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  There’s no additional signage, no site line plan notes.
Mr. Stringfellow:  I don’t feel that we need any more information.

Mr. Bowen:   Mr. Chairman, we have a motion we accept the fact that the Code Enforcement Officer issues….  (papers being turned , could not hear what was being said on recording)

Mrs. desJardins:   Are you recommending that the Town Board approve the project?

Mr. Costello:   I just drafted this that I think addresses everything that is going on:
A motion to recommend that the TB approved the site plan dated  April 26, 2018    as a final site plan with said recommendation based upon the determination of CEO that the proposed structure is a retail use allowed C-1 by Code Section 123-71 A, a determination that certain planning Board members is subject to interpretation. 
Mr. Stringfellow:  I will make that the motion.

Mr. Pelkey:   I will second.

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Is there any more discussion? We’ll do a roll call vote:

Mr. Pelkey 

yes


Mr. Bowen

deny

Mr. Stringfellow

yes


Mrs. Schutt

yes
Mr. Liegl

no


Dr. Ziarnowski

yes

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Four yeses, it carries.

Mr. Costello:   Is there a letter regarding the SEQR from the Town Engineer?

Mrs. desJardins:   It’s a Type 2 action. I can ask Mr. Hannon to do that.

Mr. Costello:   If we can get that in place there will be a resolution before the Town Board at its May 16 meeting.

3 Approval of Minutes – April 10, 2018

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Did you read the minutes and is there a motion to approve them:?

Mr. Liegl: I make a motion to approve them.

Dr. Ziarnowski: Any corrections, additions, deletions?
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Mr. Stringfellow:  I’ll second.

All were in favor of the motion.
4 Discussion of topics from NYS Planning Federation Conference

Dr. Ziarnowski’s comments:

(Discussions will not be included in the minutes)
· Recommended that members should try to attend

· Have a Comprehensive Plan in place before doing revisions to your Code

· Agricultural Markets Law – (cider mill)  (Dr. Ziarnowski e-mailed copies to members) 
· It should be a farm first, it shouldn’t be an entrepreneurial endeavor using the agricultural market laws as a cover

· There are provisions for a start-up 

· SEQR
· Have applicant fill out part 1

· We should be scrutinizing and filling out part 2

· Solar Energy
· 30 years after its lifetime, who takes care of it

· Farmers are selling out; using beautiful agricultural land; what happens to that land after 30 years
Discussion followed regarding solar power.

· Urban Agriculture and Land use
5 Old Business
Nothing at this time.
       6
Reports
a. Planning Consultant
Nothing at this time
b. Town Attorney 

No report at this time
c. Town Board Liaison

· Last Town Board meeting approved the ALLBoys

· Next meeting is May 16

· Summer schedule for: June 13, July 18, August 15

· Code Review Committee – Tuesday, May 15

· Brunner’s Eatery addition approved at last meeting

d. Secretary (Chairman Ziarnowski read from a note sent by Secretary Faulring)
· Do not use my home e-mail address for F.O.I.L. requests

· FOIL requests are made through the Town Clerk’s office

· Forms are available in Town Clerk’s office

· Two applications have been received for the Secretary to the Boards and Committees position

· Please return a couple Brunner’s Eatery site plan 

      7
Motion to adjourn

Dr. Ziarnowski:  Is there anything else? No, is there a motion to adjourn?

Mrs. Schutt:   I’ll make a motion to adjourn.


All were in favor of the motion.

Respectfully submitted,



Thelma Faulring


Secretary to the Boards and Committees
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